
EPPING FOREST DISTRICT COUNCIL 
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MINUTES 

 
Committee: Overview and Scrutiny Committee Date: Tuesday, 29 January 2013 
    
Place: Council Chamber, Civic Offices, 

High Street, Epping 
Time: 7.30  - 9.56 pm 

  
Members 
Present: 

Councillors R Morgan (Chairman, Overview and Scrutiny Committee),  
K Angold-Stephens (Vice-Chairman) K Chana, Mrs R Gadsby, L Girling, 
D Jacobs, Ms H Kane, P Keska, Mrs J Lea, A Lion, J Philip, Mrs M Sartin, 
Mrs P Smith and D Wixley 

  
Other 
Councillors: 

Councillors R Bassett, Mrs A Grigg, D Stallan, Ms S Stavrou, G Waller, 
Mrs E Webster, C Whitbread and J Wyatt 

  
Apologies: Councillors Mrs M McEwen 
  
Officers 
Present: 

D Macnab (Deputy Chief Executive), I Willett (Assistant to the Chief 
Executive), N Richardson (Assistant Director (Development Control)), 
A Stephen (Technical Services Manager), T Carne (Public Relations and 
Marketing Officer), A Hendry (Democratic Services Officer), S G Hill (Senior 
Democratic Services Officer) and M Jenkins (Democratic Services Assistant) 

  
By 
Invitation: 

Ms A Thorpe (British Telecom) and D Leigh (British Telecom) 
 
 

53. WEBCASTING INTRODUCTION  
 
The Chairman reminded everyone present that the meeting would be broadcast live 
to the Internet, and that the Council had adopted a protocol for the webcasting of its 
meetings. 
 

54. SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS  
 
It was noted that Councillor Mrs J Lea was substituting for Councillor M McEwen. 
 
 

55. MINUTES  
 

RESOLVED: 
 

That the minutes of the last meeting of the Committee held on 27 November 
2012 be agreed. 

 
56. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
There were no declarations of interest made pursuant to the Council’s Code of 
Member Conduct. 
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57. PRESENTATION ON BROADBAND CONNECTIVITY FROM BT  
 
The Committee received a presentation from British Telecom on the latest situation 
on Broadband connectivity in our area. The speaker was Annette Thorpe, the 
Regional Partnership Director, East of England and accompanying her was David 
Leigh the BT Accounts Manager for EFDC. Their presentation is attached to these 
minutes. 
 
Ms Thorpe started by saying that she was not a technical person and that she 
represented the BT Group. 
 
The Committee noted that there was £2.5 billion to be invested up until 2014 on ‘Next 
Generation Access’. Part of this was in what was called Fibre to the Cabinet (FTTC) 
service, delivering speeds up to 80Mbps downstream and 20Mbps upstream. It will 
reach two thirds of the UK by the end of spring 2014.  Their other project was ‘Fibre 
to Premises’ with speeds of 300Mbps downstream and 30Mbps upstream available 
on demand to anyone in an FTTC area this spring. They also deliver a service known 
as ‘Ethernet’ delivering speeds up to 10Gbps, this already runs to every business in 
every UK city. 
 
Nine counties had run a procurement project to buy services and uplift rural 
broadband. In the east of the country Norfolk and Suffolk have contracted out, with 
Essex County Council going out to tender for their procurement activities in the not to 
distant future. 
 
Twenty exchanges serve the EFDC area, with nine having superfast broadband 
speeds, some were in our area and some outside it geographically, although some 
would connect to bits of this district. Of the nine exchanges, eight deliver a service  
called wholesale broadband connect, which offers up to 20mbps for multiple 
operators. Each of the exchanges has access to a basic 8Mbps. However, having 
said that, there were areas of slow speed across the district and they needed to be 
improved.  
 
The Government has made available just over £500million for counties across the 
UK for them to come up with a local broadband plan citing how the general economic 
area would be improved by using this investment. As far as Essex was concerned, 
Essex County Council (ECC) has had £6.46 million pledged by government as long 
as they match fund this amount and went to tender within the next few months. This 
money will only be able to be used for areas where commercial operators were not 
going. Essex County Council would determine an ‘intervention area’ where this was 
likely. Ms Thorpe advised members to look on the ECC website where they have a 
detailed broadband plan. The District Council should have a representative on the 
steering group for that procurement.  
 
In conclusion Ms Thorpe asked that members log on to the following website: 
www.essex.gov.uk/ruralbroadband where they could register their need for superfast 
broadband in rural areas.  
 
The meeting was then opened out to questions from members. 
 
Councillor Lion noted that the map shown by Annette Thorpe did not relate to areas 
within the Epping Forest District and was confusing. What sort of coverage do we 
have in our area? Ms Thorpe referred him to the “samknows.com” website which has 
details of the broadband coverage.  
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Councillor Lion said that they had no fibre broadband in Langston Road, a business 
area and an important hub for the district. Ms Thorpe replied that it would need a 
financial case to have it installed. This would be the same for any other area. If the 
business community was not large enough then we ask that they use the Ethernet 
connection. It maybe that we could not technically provide the connection. 
 
Councillor Chana asked what the definition was of ‘upstream’ and ‘downstream’ as 
she mentioned them in her presentation. Ms Thorpe replied that broadband was not 
the same speed uploading information as it was in downloading. They had higher 
download speeds and lower uploading speeds.  
 
Councillor Kane noted that Waltham Abbey was not on the map shown. She was told 
that their map simply covered the areas served by the local exchanges and did not 
correspond with any OS map in respect to administrative boundaries.  
 
Councillor Philip asked where were the nine exchanges that had superfast 
broadband. He was told that the nine exchanges were: Epping, Chingford, Hainault, 
Harlow, Hoddesdon, Loughton, Lea Valley, Sawbridgeworth and Woodford. 
 
Councillor Wixley was concerned that he had lost his phone and broadband 
connection last spring and that it took over a week to get it repaired and was there 
any possibility of bringing call centres back to this country. He was told that she could 
not comment on individual cases but if he cared to drop her an email then she would 
look into it. As for bringing call centres back they were always initiatives to respond to 
improvements in customer services. 
 
Councillor Wixley also asked if their infrastructure could cope with all the unusual 
weather and heavy rain we have been experiencing recently. Ms Thorpe said that he 
had a valid point as the present infrastructure that had been in place for decades 
presented their own challenges. Part of the reason they were seeking government 
intervention for the rural areas that were too expensive to deploy to; was to ensure 
that local infrastructure was sufficiently robust in instances that you described. We do 
not have the luxury of completely ripping out the old infrastructure and putting in new. 
It was very much a commercial decision. 
 
Councillor Webster asked if they mapped the area by postcodes. She was told that 
the map was the based on the legacy of the exchange footprints over the last 
decade. 
 
Councillor Waller said that the northern part of the district struggled to get more than 
1Mbps. Suffolk and Norfolk are enthusiastic to get faster speeds for their rural areas, 
but Essex was dragging their feet. He recalled that a competition was run a year or 
two ago for superfast broadband and we came within the top 40. Would we get faster 
broadband? He was told that although they came in the top 40 they were not in the 
winning stage. This was run by BT Retail, who funded the new exchanges. She 
strongly urged him to register on the website for his need for superfast broadband. 
 
Councillor Bassett commented that there was a problem in that the public generally 
did not understand IT jargon; he thought we needed to educate people on what they 
were signing up to. Also, nowadays the use of broadband was different from what 
was envisaged a few years ago what with video streaming etc. how were you going 
to model ‘capicity’. Ms Thorpe said that people generally understood about speeds 
as it was a very competitive market. The fibre network had already got 60 operators 
on it. BT were always upgrading their network, but no one else was investing in this. 
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Councillor Philip said that Essex CC would take a few months to get a tender out. 
How long, once out, would it take to upgrade our identified areas? Ms Thorpe said 
that their investment case had been running over a number of years. She accepted 
that Essex were a bit behind but were working hard on this. The government had 
ring-fenced £500 million and it had to be spent by this parliament. So, they were 
looking at a window of deployment that may close down. The best option she could 
give would be years instead of a year, because it would be a massive civil 
engineering task and because of the rural nature of this area it would be a very big 
project.  
 
Councillor Smith asked that the web address where they could register their need for 
superfast broadband in rural areas should be publicised in the Members Bulletin.  
 
The Chairman thanked Ms Thorpe and Mr Leigh for a very interesting and 
informative presentation. 
 
 

58. CHANGE IN THE ORDER OF THE AGENDA  
 
By leave of the Committee, agenda items 9, 10,11 and 12 were taken next. 
 

59. AUDIT AND GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE (AGC) - PORTFOLIO HOLDER 
ASSISTANTS  
 
The Chairman of the Constitution and Member Services Standing Panel, Councillor 
Sartin introduced their report on whether a Portfolio Holder Assistant could serve as 
one of the members on the Audit and Governance Committee (AGC).  
 
The Council had adopted a recommendation whereby Portfolio Holder Assistants, 
provided they were not involved in any Portfolio dealing with the Council’s finances, 
could be eligible for appointment to the AGC. It was directed that this arrangement 
should be reviewed after one year.  
 
The Panel had now reviewed the position as requested. They noted that one Portfolio 
Holder Assistant had served on the AGC until the last Annual Council meeting in 
2012, but subsequently the Leader of the Council decided not to create such 
positions for the current financial year. The AGC members had been consulted and 
had stated that there had not been any difficulties and indeed the benefits of having a 
Portfolio Holder Assistant had been emphasised by showing the importance of its 
Councillor members having knowledge, expertise or interest in the Audit function. 
 

RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That the results of the review after one year of arrangements under 
which Portfolio Holder Assistants may serve as members of the AGC be 
noted; 
 
(2) That no changes be made to Article 11 of the Constitution (Terms of 
Reference of the Audit and Governance Committee) at the present time;  and 
 
(3) That this issue be reviewed again as and when: 
 
  (a) Portfolio Holder Assistants are appointed once more; or 
 

(b) the Government decides to introduce Statutory Audit 
Committees; or  
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  (c) the next review of Article 11 takes place. 

 
 
 

60. ACCESS TO INFORMATION RULES  
 
Councillor Sartin reported on the Constitution and Member Services Standing Panel’s 
review of the revised access to information rules.  
 
On 10 September 2012, the Government brought into force new regulations 
concerning access to information/meetings for Local Authority Executives. The Panel 
reviewed the impact of these regulations on the Access to Information Rules in the 
Council’s Constitution.  
 
They noted that the 2012 Regulations were a long and complex document which 
made changes to the access to information arrangements for local authority 
executives whilst consolidating existing provisions in other regulations made over the 
years. 
 
Most of the provisions were already followed by this Council and noted that officers 
already had been briefed on the importance now attached to the 28 day period of 
notice in respect of decisions.  
 
Councillor Angold-Stephens commented that a lot of the procedure rules referred to 
items a), b) or c) but without specifying which rule or paragraph it was referring to.  
This was noted and would be clarified before it went on to the Council. 
 

RESOLVED: 
 
That a report be submitted to the Council recommending as follows: 
 
(a) that the revised Access to Information Rules be approved and 
published in the Constitution;  and 
 
(b) that the Assistant to the Chief Executive be appointed as Proper 
Officer in respect of the Local Authorities (Executive Arrangements) 
(Meetings and Access to Information) (England) Regulations 2012 in 
conjunction with his existing delegation in respect of the Access to 
Information Act 1985. 

 
 

61. QUESTIONS - PERIODS OF NOTICE  
 
Councillor Sartin introduced the Constitution and Member Services Standing Panel’s 
report on periods of notice for questions and related matters. 
 
They had been asked by Management Board to review the deadlines for submission 
of questions by members of the public and Councillors at Council and Cabinet 
meetings. This was because there had been concern that it was becoming 
increasingly difficult to compile answers for Portfolio Holders at these meetings in the 
time between the meeting and the deadline for questions being submitted. 
 
Their initial conclusion on the deadlines for questions was that there were 
inconsistencies which needed to be addressed.  For instance, questions by the public 
at Cabinet need not be received until 4.00pm on the day of the meeting.  In the case 
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of Council meetings, questions under notice by Councillors must be received seven 
working days before the date of the meeting whilst public questions must be received 
by midday, seven working days before that meeting. 
 
It had been suggested that submission of questions be brought forward to 14 days 
before the meeting in all cases. Although the Panel saw merit in this they thought that 
14 days was too far ahead of the meeting date as councillors and members of the 
public would not be aware of the business of the meeting until after they had 
submitted their question. The Panel felt that for the Cabinet three working days 
before a meeting would be preferable as this was far enough ahead of the meeting to 
allow proper consultation and drafting of questions and allowed questions to be 
based on the actual agenda. Other meetings would be four working days. 
 
Councillor Philip commented that the Panel had looked at a lot of different options 
and wanted to be consistent in their recommendations it was unfortunate the 
recommendations 1a, b and c all gave different wording. In order to be consistent he 
suggested that they should all say “at least four (three for the Cabinet meeting) 
working days before the meeting”. The Committee agreed this change. 
 
Councillor Jacobs asked about public questions to the Cabinet and if questions about 
policy were to be answered on the day but not technical questions. Councillor Sartin 
said that they could go under the emergency questions section.  
 
Councillor Smith wondered about councillors with prejudicial interests who had to 
leave the meeting. The Assistant to the Chief Executive said that a member with a 
Disclosable Pecuniary Interest  would not be at the meeting as they would have left. 
More problematic would be members with non-pecuniary interest if it did exclude 
them then they should not ask a question. 
 
Councillor Wixley asked why a member of the public who had submitted a question 
but could not attend, use a substitute. He was told that they would not be able to ask 
a supplementary question as they would be unsure of their grounds. Councillor 
Jacobs asked if someone could come back with a written reply with a second 
question. He was told that they could.  
 

RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That a report be submitted to the Council recommending as follows:   
 
Questions under notice from Councillors at Council Meetings 
 
(a) That Council Procedure Rule 12.3(a) be amended by deleting the 
words “at least seven days before the meeting” and substituting “at least four 
working days before the meeting”; 
 
Questions under notice from Members of the Public at Council Meetings 
 
(b) That Council Procedure Rule 11.3 be amended by deleting “no later 
than midday seven working days before the meeting” and substituting “at 
least four working days before the meeting”; 
 
Questions under notice from Members of the Public at Cabinet Meetings 
 
(c) That, pursuant to paragraph 2.2(ix) of the Executive Procedure Rules, 
the deadline for submission of public questions at Cabinet meetings be 
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amended to “at least three working days before the Cabinet meeting” in place 
of “by 4.00pm on the day of the Cabinet meeting”; 
 
(d) That, in future, members of the public be required to provide the full 
text of their question by the deadline and not merely an indication of the 
subject matter as at present; 
 
(e) That the current limitation of one questioner per subject at Cabinet 
meetings be rescinded but that the limit of two questions per member of the 
public be retained; 
 
All Questions by Members of the Public (Council and Cabinet Meetings) 
 
(f) That, in future, where the member of the public asking a question is 
not in attendance at the relevant meeting, the question be withdrawn and a 
reply sent in writing by letter or by email and published in the Council bulletin. 
 
All Questions by the Public or Councillors at Council Meetings 
 
(g) That, in future, written copies of questions and answers be supplied 
only to the Portfolio Holder and the questioner; 
 
(h) That the order of questions at Council meetings be amended to the 
following: 
 
(i) Public questions; 
 
(ii) Questions under notice by Councillors; 
 
(iii) Questions on Portfolio Holder reports by Councillors; 
 
(iv) Questions by Councillors without notice to Portfolio Holders. 
 
Review 
 
That these decisions be reviewed after one year; and 
 
(2) That, subject to Council approval, the Assistant to the Chief Executive 
be authorised to make the appropriate amendments to the Council’s 
Constitution. 

 
 

62. ANNUAL COUNCIL MEETING - APPOINTMENTS PANEL  
 
The Chairman of the Constitution and Member Services Standing Panel, Councillor 
Sartin introduced their report on their further review of the Appointments Panel 
process prior to Annual Council.  It had been requested that this system be reviewed 
after a year. This is the second such review. 
 
They were of the view that the Panel had operated successfully for two years and 
should be permanently established and that a further annual review and treating the 
Panel as a temporary measure was no longer necessary.  
 

RESOLVED: 
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(1) That the continued successful operation of the Appointments Panel be 
noted;  
 
(2) That a report be made to Council recommending the following 
changes to the Constitution: 
 

(i) The revocation of the Protocol on the Allocation of 
Chairmanships and Vice Chairmanships and Outside Organisation 
Places in favour of measures (ii) and (iii) below; 
 
(ii) The formal inclusion of the Terms of Reference of the 
Appointments Panel in the ‘Responsibility for Functions’ Section of the 
Constitution and table of Responsibility for Council Functions Table be  
included in Part 3 of the Constitution; 
 
(iii) Consequential amendments to be made to the Council 
Procedure Rules section 1 to reflect the Report of the Appointments 
Panel directly to the Annual Council meeting covering those matters 
set out in its Terms of Reference; and  
 
(iv) To authorise the Assistant to the Chief Executive to make the 
consequential amendments to the Council Constitution set out above; 
and 

 
(3) To recommend to Council that 9 and 14 May (reserve date) 2013 be 
approved as the date(s) for the Appointments Panel for 2013 and thereafter 
the dates be set as part of the annual calendar of meetings with the date of 
the Panel being set at least seven days prior the Annual Council meeting 
each year. 

 
 

63. WORK PROGRAMME MONITORING  
 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 
It was noted that the there was a log jam of presentations outstanding. At the 
November meeting this Committee had prioritised  the PCT and the Highways 
presentation, but a number of others were still due. 
 
Officers had been informed that two other organisations would also like address the 
council and the best place would be at this Committee. Essex County Council would 
like to address members on ‘Corporate Parenting’  and the Essex Probation Services 
also expressed a desire to address members. The Committee agreed that these 
should be added to their work programme 
 
Item 6 - It was noted that Epping Forest College was in a transition period as they 
are appointing a new principal and this review should be postponed to the new 
municipal year to allow the new principal to settle down. This was agreed. 
 
Item 17 - The Committee decided that they would like to keep the review of 
Highways as a high priority and have it either in March or April.  
 
Standing Panels 
 
Housing Standing Panel 
 



Overview and Scrutiny Committee  29 January 2013 

Noted that the Panel was on target to meet all its scheduled items on its work 
programme. 
 
Constitution and Member Services Standing Panel 
 
Noted that they were up to date and that a number of their reports were at this 
meeting.  
 
Safer Cleaner Greener Standing Panel 
 
The Chairman of the Panel, Councillor Lea appraised the Committee of their latest 
business. She informed that that they had received a presentation at their last 
meeting from officers of Thames Water who set out how they delivered services to 
our district following the transfer of the Council’s private sewerage responsibilities. 
They had also considered a government consultation on the proposed alcohol 
strategy. The Panel thought that the proposals were poorly thought out and 
disjointed. They also reviewed the five year CCTV plan and their terms of reference 
and work plan. 
 
Finally Councillor Lea reminded the Committee that the newly elected Police and 
Crime Commissioner, Mr Nick Alston, would be attending their next Panel meeting to 
give a short presentation and answer questions from all present. 
 
Planning Services Standing Panel 
 
The Committee noted that they were up to date with their work  programme  and that 
their next scheduled meeting was to be on 16 April 2013. 
 
Finance and Performance Management Standing Panel 
 
The Chairman of the Panel, Councillor Lion noted that they had a joint meeting with 
the Finance Cabinet Committee in January on the Budget. He noted that members 
felt that the report on risk analysis needed simplification and that the Business Plan 
templates needed to be reviewed. At the behest of the Finance Portfolio Holder the 
Panel would also be looking at recharging at a future meeting. 
 
Task and Finish Panels 
 
Overview and Scrutiny Review Task and Finish Panel 
 
The Panel has now met and their Terms of Reference was on tonight’s agenda for 
agreement by the Committee. 
 
Review of Chief executive Appointments Panel Task and Finish Panel 
 
A report has now been received and a meeting will be arranged shortly to consider it. 
 
Review of Licensing Services Task and Finish Panel 
 
They had recently met and had made great headway, hopefully a final report will be 
brought to this Committee by or before April. 
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64. ADDITION TO WORK PROGRAMME  
 
The Committee considered a request by Councillor Stallan for a Task and Finish 
Panel to be set up to agree a protocol for Planning site visits. He wanted a review of 
how site visits were managed by both members and officers. He wondered if other 
members were aware that there was already a protocol in place. He envisaged that a 
short serries of two or three meetings should be enough to complete the review and 
urged members to support his proposal. 
 
Councillor Smith speaking as the Chairman of Area Plans West said that her own 
experience of site meetings were not problematic but if there was a problem then it 
would be common to all of the planning areas. She noted that the District 
Development Control Committee (DDCC) had occasional meetings of all the 
Chairmen and Vice Chairmen of the Planning Sub-committees and they could review 
the existing protocol. This had come from the Standards Committee in 2005 and had 
not been reviewed since. She proposed that the Committee formally pass this 
request on to the DDCC for their consideration.  
 
The Committee considered if it should be sent to the Planning Scrutiny Standing 
Panel but noted that it had a heavy workload which may delay them looking at it. This 
should be considered as quickly as possible as it may have an impact on member 
training at the start of the year. 
 

RESOLVED: 
 
That the District Development Control Committee be convened to look at this 
request to review the site visit protocol and make any relevant 
recommendations they consider necessary. 

 
65. OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY TASK & FINISH PANEL - OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY 

REVIEW  
 
The Committee considered the Terms of Reference of the Overview and Scrutiny 
Review Task and Finish Panel. They noted that because of the scope of the review 
the Panel may not finish by the end of the year. If that was to be the case they would 
produce an interim report to keep this Committee and Council updated.  
 

RESOLVED: 
 
That the revised Terms of Reference and work programme for the Overview 
and Scrutiny Review Task and Finish Panel be agreed. 

 
 

66. EXTENDING THE RANGE OF PRE-PLANNING APPLICATION CHARGING  
 
The Assistant Director Development Control, Nigel Richardson, introduced the 
planning report on extending the range of pre-planning application charging. The 
report recommended that further charges be introduced by the Council to cover the 
costs of providing advice to many informal requests for planning advice received 
each week. Giving this advice draws significantly on officer’s time and although a 
statutory duty is often seen as an integral part of the planning process. 
 
The proposed charging levels follows recommendations made by the Planning 
Services Scrutiny Standing Panel.  
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It was difficult to predict what such charges were likely to bring in a full year, but a 
modest income of about £40,000 was expected.  
 
Councillor Philip supported the new charges and asked if charges could be levied for 
householders that put in retrospective applications. Mr Richardson said they could do 
so although he was not sure if anyone would come and discuss their application if 
they had already built it. If members were minded to add this recommendation then it 
should not only apply to Householders but also to major and minor developments.  
 
It was noted that:  

• the money would not be shared with other departments, such as advice about 
drainage from environmental officers;  

• the proposed charges did not cover Planning’s expenses; 
• the charges listed were considered proportionate and reasonable; and  
• that telephone consultations were free of charge. 

 
RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That the current pre-application charging be expand to include advice on 
Minor type and Retrospective applications. 
 
(2) That the approach and fees taken by other Authorities as set out in 
Appendix 1 and agree the fees as follows be noted: 
 

(i) Major* Developments (creation of 100 and over new residential 
units, creation of commercial development or changes of use of 
10,000 square metres and over) = £3000.00 plus VAT 
 
(ii) Major* Developments (creation of 10 – 99 new residential 
units, creation of commercial development or changes of use between 
1000-9,999 square metres) = £1500.00 plus VAT   
 
(iii) Minor* Developments (creation of 2-9 new residential units, 
creation of commercial development or changes of use between 100-
999 square metres) = £700.00 plus VAT 
 
(iv) Minor* Developments (creation of 1 new or replacement 
residential unit, creation of commercial development or changes of 
use up to 100 square metres) = £250.00 plus VAT 
 
(v) Retrospective Other* Developments (Householder 
developments, advertisements, changes of use, listed building 
consents to alter/extend or to demolish and conservation area 
consents) = Double the respective planning application fee plus VAT. 

 
67. POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER ELECTIONS - 15 NOVEMBER 2012  

 
The Returning Officer, Ian Willett, introduced the report on the recent Police and 
Crime Commissioner Elections, held in November 2012. The regulations for this 
election provided for the appointment of a Police Area Returning Officer (PARO) for 
each police area, to ensure that the election was administered to a consistent 
standard across the police areas. This would include the issuing of poll cards and 
postal votes, the staffing of polling stations and the verification and counting of votes. 
The PARO was given the power to give directions to Local Returning Officers (LROs) 
during the election period.  
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The committee noted that in our District: 
• A severe weather mitigation plan was prepared; 
• Mock counts involving senior staff were held to draw attention to potential 

adverse issues that may arise. 
 
The legislation required that with three or more candidates a supplementary vote 
system would apply. This required two columns on the ballot paper one for first 
choice and one for second choice. At the conclusion of the count of first preferences 
across Essex no candidate had achieved 50%+ of the votes cast and it was 
necessary to undertake the second stage of the count. 
 
The turnout was disappointing. For the whole of Essex it was 13.06%; in Epping 
Forest District it was a 10.34% turnout. This represented the third lowest turnout of 
the 14 district/boroughs in the County. 
 
There had been some adverse publicity in the local press regarding some poll cards 
for a block of flats that were left on a window sill in the lobby rather than being put 
through individual letter boxes. Having assured the Electoral Commission that this 
was a one-off incident and that  processes were in place to ensure correct delivery of 
poll cards the Commission did not pursue the matter.  
 
The total number of postal vote packets issued was 8,331. Only three packs failed to 
reach the electors in the post and had to be re-issued. 4,245 (50.95%) were returned.  
 
It was required that arrangements were made for a final sweep of Royal Mail Sorting 
Offices on polling day at a cost to the District of £718 (inc VAT) in order to locate and 
obtain postal votes that were still in the postal system.  This resulted in two postal 
votes being received. In order for the sweep to be undertaken and in addition to the 
cost of the sweep itself, it was also necessary to obtain a postal vote licence from 
Royal Mail which amounted to £500. The cost of retrieving the two votes was 
therefore over £600 per vote. 
 
All of the Ballot papers were printed by the Council’s Reprographics Section and as 
with previous elections they provided an excellent service bearing in mind the tight 
timescale for printing. Anecdotally, use of an in house print unit may have offered 
some cost advantages in comparison with councils using external printers. 
 
There were 219 rejected ballot papers at stage 1 of the count and 702 at the second 
stage. This was higher than normal but appeared to have been due in the main to 
electors deliberately spoiling their ballot paper in protest about the election rather 
than a failure of understanding a voting system not previously used in this District. 
 

RESOLVED: 
 
That the review of the Police and Crime Commissioner Election held in this 
District on 15 November 2012 be noted. 

 
68. CABINET REVIEW  

 
The Committee reviewed the Cabinet’s agenda for their 4th February meeting but 
there were no specific items that the Committee wanted to be brought to their 
attention. 
 

 
CHAIRMAN 
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BT: Improving Networks 

4 £2.5bn Investment up to 2014 in Next Generation Access 

4 BT’s Fibre to the Cabinet (FTTC) service delivers speeds up to 80Mbps downstream and 
20Mbps upstream 

4 It’s already in reach of more than 13 million premises and will reach two-thirds of UK by 
the end of Spring 2014 

4 Fibre to the Premise speeds of 300Mbps downstream and 30Mbps upstream available “on 
demand”  to anyone in an FTTC area this Spring 

4 Ethernet – delivering uncontended speeds up to 10Gbps. Already runs to the door of every 
business in every UK city – roadmap to Terabit speeds 

4 BT has 4m Wi-Fi hot-spots in the UK and it is open to mobile operators at a wholesale level 

4 To date  9 BDUK counties have chosen BT as their partner of choice, extending our roll-out 
beyond two-thirds. Building on our track record of delivery in Cornwall & Northern Ireland 

 

“Superfast broadband is vital to secure our 
country’s future – to kick start economic 
growth and create jobs”. 
 Rt Hon Maria Miller MP, Secretary of State for 
Culture, Media and Sport 
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